EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING - MINUTES
Friday, March 25

2:30-4:30 pm

3-104L MCB Bldg. 

Mpls. campus

AGENDA
Attending:

Attending: Martha Flanders, Ryan Holton, Rogene Schnell, Nikki Letawski Schultz, Jean Underwood, John Ward, Sue Wick (Chair for a day), Paul Siliciano, James Cotner, Richard Brown
Missing:

Joseph Lahti, Jane Phillips, Leslie Schiff, Stuart Goldstein (Chair), Robin Wright, Kerrie Sendall

1. Approve minutes from January 28, 2011 and February 18, 2011 meetings
Minutes for January 28, 2011  approved…

Minutes for February 18, 2011 approved
2.  Old Business

A. Increase Biol 2022 (General Botany) from 3 to 4 credits (John)

John Ward recapped the issues regarding increasing the number of credits for Biology 2022. Several instructors for this course indicate that there is a lot of material to cover and they feel like they rush through the material without sufficient time for clarifying comments. The course is offered spring and fall semester with approximately 175 students over both semesters (only 23% are CBS students). Jean Underwood indicates that students have also complained about the work for number of credits.

The course is required or accepted for several majors outside of CBS and John attempted to get input from relevant interested parties. He requested input from coordinators for Horticulture, Applied Plant Sciences, Environmental Sciences and Policy Management and Bill Ganzlin, director of CFANS student services. He only received one opinion on the proposal, from Kristen Nelson, coordinator of Environmental Sciences and Policy Management. The opinion was negative and she considered the increase in credit as unnecessary and potentially making it more difficult for students to graduate. 

Sue Wick asked whether increasing the credits (and, presumably the amount of content covered) makes “General Botany” a course that covers much of what is covered down-stream (i.e., in Plant Diversity course – 3007).  John indicated that there are several different perspectives by instructor as to what would be added in the course. John believes the tendency is to clarify content already covered and not go into more depth.

Paul S. is worried that the cost / credit load may push graduation back for students.

Additional topics considered:

· It may be true that, if credits are increased, some students may shy away from the course. For example, the environmental science students (13% of the students who took the course recently) may stop taking the course in the future.

· The issue of the academic fields content / knowledge base is expanding so rapidly, many courses are facing dissatisfaction of faculty and students BUT difficult to add credits to meet this need across the board.

· Jim Cotner suggests that, if the majority of the instructors in the course agree with the idea of increasing the number of credits, we should do it.

· John indicates this is what faculty wants; however, students may not jump onboard due to the increase of classroom minutes.

· Martha Flanders suggests (re: student perspective) it may not be such a good idea to add credits when we need students to have a diversity of courses.  Why not add another 1 or 2 credit course for more depth?

Jean Underwood indicated there were a sufficient number of committee members present to constitute a quorum.

Leslie moved to add credit (and time) to Biology 2022.  John Ward seconded the motion. The vote from the 7 committee members present was 4 opposed and 3 in favor. 

The motion to add credit and time to the course, Biology 2022 did NOT pass.

B. Focus areas within Biology major (Sue & Jean)
Sue presented drafts of three potential focus areas within the Biology major (these are documents sent electronically to EPC committee members with the agenda). The focus areas were drafted and redrafted by Robin Wright.

Topics considered and comments made during discussion:

· These are considered tracks or more informal focus areas, not majors

· Jean Underwood indicated that the idea of tracks came from both students and from the recent “blue ribbon commission” who considered the CBS curriculum.

· One goal of establishing tracks was to make the “tracks” as CBS coursework-intensive as possible. 

· Another goal is to provide students who have particular interests in a particular sub-area to see and obtain the focus they are interested in pursuing

· An attempt was to consider student needs to reach a particular post-graduate goal (as coursework within each track was defined)

·  (Nikki) Establishing very specific coursework for a track may be an issue for some students in that there will be less flexibility to select courses across the disciplines.

· The question was posed, “Why have the tracks?”  Answer: To support students who have an idea of where they are going next (i.e., post-graduation). This being true, is also true that a given track may not prepare (and may delay) the student from moving into another Biological Sciences major or another track because some of the physical science and calculus courses are not as represented in these tracks.

· (Sue Wick) Concern was expressed regarding the issue of moving into exclusive tracks too early in a student’s program. Doing so may reduce student options for moving into other directions later in their program.

· Choosing a track would NOT be required; the listings of recommended courses only provide a support for students with an idea of what they want to do upon graduation (e.g., medical school, graduate school).

· (Sue Wick) The issue of instituting “tracks” may not be an EPC issue, but an issue for the Biology Major Advisory Committee to consider and decide upon. 
3.  New Business 

A. Research seminars in Biology (John)

John Ward described the 3xxx level (3700) research seminar course that ran in Fall 2010. Eighteen students were enrolled. The class was intended to expose students to what a real seminar looks like by having students attend seminars in (CBS) areas of interest to them and, then, come came back to class and summarize and present on the seminar they attended. Students selected seminars to attend from lists of seminars available at the CBS web site. The course Moodle site (implemented with a good deal of support from Rogene S.) was a central focal point for signing up for seminars and more.

Student comments were very positive. The most important thing (for students) was being in the seminar atmosphere, even if the content was over their heads. Students really liked being in the audience of a live seminar. John Ward handed out a summary of what components of the course were good, need improvement, and what were essential elements / strategies in the course).

Additional comments and topics presented:
· John handed a printed packet of material regarding the course. The packet included recommendations re: the course from instructors, an overview of course elements, the syllabus, and summaries of student evaluations.

· There was very little teaching, more about facilitating the discussion re the seminar

· John was surprised how much students liked the seminar.

· The model could be multiplied (i.e., scaled) fairly easily. 

· At this time, no decision has been made about whether the course will be offered again in the fall… (John is not teaching in the fall)….

· There was discussion as to whether this seminar should be offered via the Biology designator and/or using the designator of one or more individual departments.   

· This was offered as a pass/fail 1 credit course.

· There was a lot of enthusiasm within the EPC for doing more of these “seminar-like” or “seminar-review” type courses

· This is a 3xxx level course. Jean Underwood suggested it might be very good to have an option for freshmen.

· John Ward indicates that Sarah Corrigan is interested in doing an honors version of this seminar.

The suggestion was made that the request for instructors needs to go to Department Heads from the directors of undergraduate students (DUGS). Jean Underwood will send a note out to the DUGS’s regarding what they can be asking of dept heads about identifying departmental faculty to teach a section of a research seminar course. The DUGSs will take the message to their respective department heads.

B. Biol 2002 proposal for LE theme in Technology and Society (Sue)
Robin suggests we table this for now. Robin initially drafted a copy for submission to the Council on Liberal Education. The document electronically distributed to EPC members is the version that received some comments but was not finalized. Robin has decided to look into focusing on the ethical ramifications of DNA technology and personal technologies for incorporation into the course. We want to keep in mind that we will see a revised proposal for the theme designation but, for now, we are not to consider this course proposal.
C.  PBio 1212 Plant Biotechnology and Society -- Application for the course to be included as approved for the Council on Liberal Education, “Technology and Society” theme. (John)
John Ward introduced the class and walked through its history.  Brent Couch had originally defined the course but the proposal has now been picked up by Nathan Springer and Peter Tiffin. John walked through the topics outlined in the course syllabus. John was not clear as to whether the theme was adequately reflected in the syllabus.

Sue Wick agreed with John that this is a critical issue for obtaining approval from (CLE).  … CLE theme critical issues – ethics, etc. – need to be added throughout the course/syllabus. Rogene S. and Jim C. suggested that Drs. Tiffin and Springer might find it helpful to look at Melissa Palmer’s proposal for Biol 1010, which was approved by CLE for the Civic Life and Ethics theme.

The EPC agreed that it was appropriate to move this application forward.
4.  Announcements


Jim Cotner indicated that he had discussed the recommendations made by EPC regarding the EEB 4330 Animal Communication Course, with Mark Bee and Mark had agreed to make the suggested changes (see EPC minutes from January 28, 2011)

